
        
 

 

 

 
TO: 

CHAIR AND MEMBERS 
CORPORATE SERVICES COMMITTEE 

MEETING ON FEBRUARY 5, 2019 

 
FROM: 

ANNA LISA BARBON 
MANAGING DIRECTOR, CORPORATE SERVICES AND CITY 

TREASURER, CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER 

SUBJECT: PROVINCIAL DEDICATED GAS TAX FUNDS FOR PUBLIC 
TRANSPORTATION PROGRAM 2018/2019 

 
 

RECOMMENDATION 

 
That, on the recommendation of the Managing Director, Corporate Services and City Treasurer, 
Chief Financial Officer, the attached proposed by-law (Appendix “A”) BE INTRODUCED at the 
Municipal Council meeting on February 12, 2019 to authorize the Mayor and the City 
Treasurer/Chief Financial Officer to execute a Letter of Agreement between the Province of 
Ontario and the City of London with respect to the Dedicated Gas Tax Funds for the Public 
Transportation Program. 
 

 
PREVIOUS REPORTS PERTINENT TO THIS MATTER 

 
Provincial Dedicated Gas Tax Funds for Public Transportation 
(Corporate Services Committee — January 9, 2018)  
https://pub-london.escribemeetings.com/filestream.ashx?DocumentId=38692 
 
Provincial Dedicated Gas Tax Funds for Public Transportation 
(Corporate Services Committee — January 10, 2017)  
https://pub-london.escribemeetings.com/filestream.ashx?DocumentId=29066 
 

LINK TO 2015-2019 STRATEGIC PLAN 

Council’s 2015-2019 Strategic Plan for the City of London prioritizes ‘Building a Sustainable City’ 
as a key area of focus, under which investing in ‘robust infrastructure’ and ‘convenient and 
connected mobility choices’ are identified as individual strategies. Provincial investments 
supporting infrastructure in London represent important contributions to improving the quality of 
life of all Londoners. 
 

 
BACKGROUND 

In 2004, the Province of Ontario announced its Dedicated Gas Tax Funds for Public 
Transportation Program (Provincial Gas Tax).  The Program provides municipalities with two 
cents per litre of provincial gas tax revenues. This funding was made permanent in 2013.  In 2017, 
the Province committed to increase funding to 2.5 cents per litre in 2019–20, 3 cents per litre in 
2020–21 and 4 cents per litre in 2021–22.  
  

https://pub-london.escribemeetings.com/filestream.ashx?DocumentId=38692
https://pub-london.escribemeetings.com/filestream.ashx?DocumentId=29066


        
 

 

 
The Province prescribes that dedicated gas tax funds are to be used for the following purposes: 

• Public transportation capital expenditures that promote increased transit ridership, and are 
above a municipality’s baseline spending; 

• Public transportation operating expenditures that are above a municipality’s baseline 
spending; 

• Capital expenditures for the replacement of any public transportation vehicles that are above 
a municipality’s baseline spending; 

• Capital expenditures that provide improvements to public transportation security and 
passenger safety, and are above a municipality’s baseline spending; and, 

• Expenditures for major refurbishment of any fully accessible, or to be made fully accessible, 
public transportation vehicle, with the exception of specialized vehicles used for the 
transportation of persons with disabilities, and are above a municipality’s baseline spending. 

 
All Provincial Gas Tax funding is transferred to the London Transit Commission. 
 
The Minister of Transportation recently confirmed the City of London’s allocation of $10,341,542 
for the 2018/2019 Program. This represents a 3% increase over last year’s allocation.  The City 
of London is very appreciative of the Province’s commitment to the Provincial Gas Tax Program.  
Annual, predictable, and sustainable funding through programs like the Provincial Gas Tax 
Program provide the City of London with the certainty required to plan for the diverse needs of 
Londoners over the long term. 
 
Investments into public transit make it easier for people to travel to and from work, school and 
appointments, reduces congestion and lowers air pollution. One bus takes up to 40 vehicles off 
the road and keeps 25 tonnes of greenhouse gas emissions out of the atmosphere each year. 
Increasing mobility choices for Londoners and visitors provides greater links to economic, social 
and cultural engagement within our city and beyond.   
 
Each year the attached Letter of Agreement and supporting by-law must be received by the 
Province before the funds will be released.  The purpose of this report is to authorize the Mayor 
and the City Treasurer to execute the Letter of Agreement between the Province of Ontario and 
the City of London. 
 
 

 RECOMMENDED BY:   
 
 
 
 

 

ANNA LISA BARBON, CPA, CGA 
MANAGING DIRECTOR, CORPORATE SERVICES AND CITY TREASURER, 
CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER 

Attach. 
 
 
 

  



        
 

 

 
Appendix “A” 

 
 

Bill No. 
2019 

 
By-law No. 

 
A By-law to authorize the execution of a Letter of 
Agreement for the transfer of Provincial Gas Tax 
Revenues. 

 
 

WHEREAS section 5(3) of the Municipal Act, 2001, as amended, provides that a municipal 
power shall be exercised by by-law: 
 

THEREFORE The Municipal Council of The Corporation of the City of London enacts as 
follows: 

 
1. The Mayor and Managing Director, Corporate Services and City Treasurer, Chief Financial 

Officer are hereby authorized to execute a Letter of Agreement for the transfer of Provincial 
Gas Tax Revenues under the Dedicated Gas Tax Funds for Public Transportation Program 
between the Province of Ontario and The Corporation of the City of London as outlined in 
Schedule “A” attached hereto. The Letter of Agreement shall form part of this by-law. 

 
2. This by-law shall come into force and take effect on the day it is passed. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Ed Holder 
Mayor 

 
 
 
 

Catharine Saunders 
City Clerk 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
First Reading –  
Second Reading –  
Third Reading –  
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